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Message from the Executive Director

Believe it or not, I have been with the 
Maryland Chapter now for 7 months.  
It’s been a very busy but successful 
time. We have gotten two major 
projects up and running. The Reach 
Out and Read project is moving 
ahead very well, and I am pleased 
to report that our program manager 

for that project, Lynne Peters, is doing a great job interact-
ing with the practices and national ROR. We have met with 
the Maryland State Department of Education about our 
progress, and they are pleased with our accomplishments 
so far. (Please see Lynne’s article in this newsletter).

We are also moving ahead at warp speed on our quality 
improvement project. Once again, I’d like to express my 
gratitude to the Morton K. and Jane Blaustein Foundation 
for their support. We are applying to them for continu-
ing funding to hire a part time QI coach.  Working in con-
junction with Dr. Mark Weissman and Children’s National 
Medical Center, we have enrolled a significant number of 
practices and exceeded our goals for recruitment.  Now the 
hard work begins, and I thank all of you who signed up for 
the project and look forward to working with you.

I wanted to share a few thoughts with you about com-
munication and how the chapter uses various methods 

to reach our members. Some of you have been checking 
out our Facebook page on a regular basis. We try to post a few 
times a week with information from national AAP and with 
items we think will be of interest to you. As most of you know, 
we also send you eblasts on a regular basis with information 
about chapter events and activities. A new effort we have 
begun is a digest of sorts containing information that 
members ask us to share with you. Often, we get requests 
from other organizations about information they want to 
share with pediatricians. While we are very much aware 
of how busy each of you is, we feel that these eblasts are 
the best way to provide you with an important member 
benefit- information!  Please be sure to read these eblasts 
when you receive them, and, if a response is called for, 
please get back to us so we can plan appropriately.  

Please remember, as those of you with committee 
responsibilities plan your fall meetings, that I would like to 
attend as many of those meetings as possible. There are still 
many of you I have not yet met and, because the work we 
do in our committees is so important, I would like to help 
you out in any way that I can.
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Paula K. Minsk, CFRE

Columbia Association (CA) launched its new YouthFit 
program earlier this October, focusing on families with 
children between the ages of 10 and 13 and encour-
aging them to become healthier through motivation, 
physical activity and healthy eating. In addition, a team of 
medical, fitness, nutritional and behavioral health profes-
sionals work closely with family members to improve their 
overall wellness. 

With 75 percent of obese adolescents growing up to 
become obese adults, Columbia YouthFit provides a 
solution. This program includes fun and informative get-
togethers; healthy lifestyle-coaching, both one-on-one 
with the kids, as well as with the whole family; physical 
activities for the children; discounts to community events 
and health-related businesses that partner with Columbia 
YouthFit; and full access for the entire family to CA’s 
facilities, programs and services.

YouthFit: A New Wellness Program in Columbia

For more information, go to 

ColumbiaAssociationNewU.org/YouthFit

and check out the video at bit.ly/youthfit.
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On September 1, 2012, Maryland hospitals began newborn 

screening for Critical Congenital Heart Disease (CCHD).  

There are many forms of congenital heart disease, but 

CCHD is any heart defect present at birth that can poten-

tially cause serious illness or death in the first weeks of life if 

not diagnosed and treated.  In Maryland, it is estimated that 

65-70% of cases of CCHD are identified prenatally by ultra-

sound, but at least thirty percent of cases are still missed.  

Newborn screening involves the use of pulse oximetry, and 

the recommended protocol includes preductal and post-

ductal measures.  An infant passes the screen if the reading 

in either the right hand or foot is ≥95% and there is less than 

3% difference between the right hand and foot.  Newborn 

screening will not identify all cases of CCHD, but it will im-

prove the detection rate when combined with a thorough 

physical examination.  The screening will also identify other 

causes of hypoxia, such as infections or lung disease.  

CCHD screening in newborns was adopted by the Federal 

Recommended Uniform Screening Panel in September, 

2011.  Currently, New Jersey and Indiana are screening, with 

several more states planning to begin in the near future.  

Educational webinars have been provided for hospital and 

birthing center staff to provide recommendations and 

guidelines for screening.  On rare occasions, primary care 

physicians may be asked to perform pulse oximetry screen-

ing for infants born outside of the hospital, or who missed 

screening in the hospital.  Please visit the Office for Genetics 

and People with Special Health Care Needs CCHD screening 

website for more provider or parent information at http://

fha.dhmh.maryland.gov/genetics/SitePages/CCHDScreen-

ingProgram.aspx.  The website includes links to the current 

recommended protocol endorsed by the American Heart 

Association and the American Academy of Pediatrics.  You 

can also contact our Medical Director, Dr. Debbie Badawi 

at 410-767-5592 or deborah.badawi@maryland.gov or 

our Birth Defects Program Chief, Debra Harper-Hill, RN at 

410-767-6625 or debra.harperhill@maryland.gov. 

Newborn Screening for Critical Congenital Heart Disease

As of October 1, 2012, Maryland takes another step in 
protecting its child passengers. Maryland’s Child Passen-
ger Safety Law will require that all children younger than 
8 years old must use a harnessed car seat or booster seat, 
unless the child stands 4’9” or taller before that age. Also, 
children up to the age of 16 must be restrained by a seat 
belt, harnessed car seat, or booster seat in all seating posi-
tions of the car. Previously, children weighing more than 65 
lbs. were exempt from using car seats; now many booster 
seats can accommodate children who would not fit a seat 
belt properly, even those weighing as much as 100-120 lbs.  

Although the law provides guidance to parents and law 
enforcement officers, Maryland Kids In Safety Seats (KISS) 
reports that many children are still not ready to use adult 
seat belts even after reaching the age of eight. In fact, dur-
ing a crash a child wearing a poorly fitting seat belt is 8 
times more likely to sustain abdominal injury than a child 
who uses a booster seat. “Children should only move out 
of a booster seat once they are able to correctly fit in adult 
seat belts,” said Tracy Whitman, KISS Coordinator.  To know 
if the adult seat belt fits properly, KISS recommends the 
“Seat Belt Fit Test.” 

The seat belt fits 
correctly when:

•	 the child can sit all the way 

back, with his/her knees 

bent over the vehicle seat

•	 the lap belt lies across 

the hips and below the belly

•	 the shoulder belt is centered across 

the chest and resting on the collarbone - 

not across the neck

•	 the child can stay seated like that the entire ride

Maryland’s Child Passenger Safety Law Changes 

To learn more about child passenger safety, contact KISS 
at 800-370-SEAT or www.mdkiss.org.

For staff trainings or patient materials, contact MIEMSS 
CPS Health-care Program at cps@miemss.org. or
www.MIEMSS.org/EMSCwww/CPShome.htm

http://fha.dhmh.maryland.gov/genetics/SitePages/CCHDScreeningProgram.aspx. 
http://fha.dhmh.maryland.gov/genetics/SitePages/CCHDScreeningProgram.aspx. 
http://fha.dhmh.maryland.gov/genetics/SitePages/CCHDScreeningProgram.aspx. 
mailto:deborah.badawi%40maryland.gov?subject=
mailto:debra.harperhill%40maryland.gov?subject=
www.mdkiss.org
mailto:cps%40miemss.org?subject=
www.MIEMSS.org/EMSCwww/CPShome.htm
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I know that I wrote about infant formula advertising in 

physician offices last year (April, 2011), but I wanted to bring 

it up again. I promise in the next newsletter I will provide 

some good clinical breastfeeding advice for you! In her 2011 

http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/topics/breastfeeding Call 

to Action to Support Breastfeeding, the Surgeon General 

calls for action to “Ensure that health care clinicians do not 

serve as advertisers for infant formula...Given the health 

consequences of not breastfeeding, clinicians should not 

implicitly promote infant formula by providing venues for 

its advertisement.”  There is now a growing movement 

across the country to get hospitals to stop distributing for-

mula discharge bags.  All hospitals in Massachusetts and 

Rhode Island, and all public hospitals in New York City have 

“banned the bags.”  In Maryland, the following hospitals 

no longer provide discharge bags from formula compa-

nies: Johns Hopkins Hospital, Memorial Hospital at Easton, 

Mercy Hospital, Shady Grove Hospital, Upper Chesapeake 

Hospital (and, rumor has it, St. Mary’s Hospital).

What is so wrong with new mothers receiving a free gift? 

Many studies have shown that when mothers receive a 

formula manufacturer’s “gift pack” at newborn hospital 

discharge, they have a shorter duration of exclusive breast-

feeding and shortened time before the introduction of 

complementary feeding compared to mothers not receiv-

ing a formula manufacturer’s “gift pack”.  When mothers 

are worried about their baby’s intake of breast milk, they 

are more likely to supplement with formula if they have 

easy access to formula. Formula supplementation leads to 

decreased breast milk production, which in turn leads to 

greater supplementation and a shorter duration of breast-

feeding overall. Most importantly, distribution of free 

formula or formula manufacturer “gifts” by a hospital or 

doctor is de facto endorsement of this method of feeding 

and that particular brand of formula.  It may even send the 

subtle message that the hospital or doctor prefers formula 

to breast milk. 

Hospitals in Maryland who have stopped providing for-

mula discharge bags report that they have received no 

backlash from patients.  One hospital provides an alternate 

discharge bag created by their marketing department.  

Another provides a window shade for the car with their 

logo on it.  These are great ways to advertise a hospital’s 

birthing services.  A 1-800 number can be provided to a 

mother if she inquires about a “free” bag.  No hospital has 

experienced women choosing to deliver elsewhere due to 

these changes.

The advocacy group, Public Citizen, which has chosen this 

issue as one of their key areas of focus, points out that 

their campaign to stop marketing of formula in healthcare 

facilities is not about individual families’ choices about how 

they will feed their children. Their concern is with how and 

where infant formula is marketed.  “Commercial infant for-

mula is readily available to these women and their families, 

and we are not trying to eliminate the product, nor are we 

passing judgment on women who cannot or choose not 

to breastfeed. But the vast majority of women enter the 

hospital intending to breastfeed. In order to support these 

mothers in fulfilling this intention, we believe healthcare 

facilities must provide adequate support, which includes 

removing formula marketing from their premises.

I encourage you to communicate with your local hospital(s) 

about their distribution of formula discharge bags.  If you 

work at or admit to one of the hospitals that no longer 

provide these bags, give them a pat on the back.  If you 

would like help working with your hospital on this issue (or 

others related to breastfeeding), please contact me, or the 

Maryland Breastfeeding Coalition (www.mdbfc.org).

Breastfeeding Coordinator Update

Dana Silver, MD • Co-Chapter Breastfeeding Coordinator (Adapted in part from The Negative Effect of Formula 
Advertising and Accessibility on Breastfeeding Success (unpublished). Laura Sinai MD, MSCE, FAAP and 
Mary E O’Connor MD, MPH, FAAP)

Resources and References:
http://www.citizen.org/Page.aspx?pid=5390

www.banthebags.org 

http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/library/calls/breastfeeding/ 
index.html 

Philipp BL, Frank DA, Humphrey RJ, and Jean-Marie S. Distribution 
of industry-sponsored diaper bags from maternity facilities in 
Massachusetts.  Breastfeeding Medicine.  2007:  2(4); 255-260.

Rosenberg KD, Eastham CA, Kassehagen LJ, and Sandoval AP. 
Marketing infant formula through hospitals:  the impact of 
commercial hospital discharge packs on breastfeeding.  
Am J Public Health.  2008:   98(2):  290-295.

http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/topics/breastfeeding
www.mdbfc.org
http://www.citizen.org/Page.aspx?pid=5390 
www.banthebags.org 
http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/library/calls/breastfeeding/ index.html  
http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/library/calls/breastfeeding/ index.html  
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The Maryland Environmental Health Network

A new forum exists for airing concerns about the impact 

of environmental pollution on human health. Maryland 

Environmental Health Network (MEHN) is a coalition 

of health and environmental advocates, research and 

community activists, and health professionals seeking to 

protect children and adults from environmental threats 

and promote a safer and healthier environment. MEHN 

advocates for environmental action to decrease expo-

sure to toxic chemicals and for greater attention to health 

disparities related to environmental exposures.

MEHN held its initial meeting on February 9, 2012, 

envisioning a Maryland whose citizens would enjoy 

clean food, air and water, and would benefit from safe 

environments in their homes, schools and communities. 

Its mission is to improve the health of Marylanders by 

minimizing exposures to environmental threats and toxic 

chemicals by the following methods:

•	 Inspiring, informing and empowering people and 

communities

•	 Coordinating organizational efforts

•	 Promoting effective environmental legislation and 

institutional policies, including enforcement of laws

•	 Advancing environmental health equity throughout 

Maryland

The Network, started with funding from the Hilda and 
Jacob Blaustein Foundation and the Zanvyl and Isabelle 
Krieger Fund, has a Steering Committee and Coordina-
tor organizing the group’s meetings and activities.  In its 
first six months, both local and statewide organizations 
have  participated. They include environment and health 
advocates, the academic community, health professions, 
school and local community groups, and local and state 
government representatives.

MEHN’s initial work plan includes public education, 
legislative action and policy implementation. The Network 
is currently working on a Maryland Children’s Environmen-
tal Health Progress Report, slated for publication this fall, 
with a grant from the Town Creek Foundation to assist with 
its publication and distribution. Other efforts include pilot 
projects and school system policies to improve the health 
of children in Baltimore through attention to indoor and 
outdoor environments. 

Future meetings will include education on the envi-
ronmental threats posed by fracking, toxic chemicals 
and pesticides; these are all likely to be the focus of 
legislative initiatives during the upcoming session of the 
Maryland General Assembly. Among the most important of 
the bills with an environmental health focus this legislative 
session will be a measure to require the reporting of pesti-
cide use, so that adverse health impacts can be traced to the 
point of exposure. MEHN will advocate for these and other 
measures through coordinating testimony in support 
of such measures and through public education and 
community-level organizing. In doing so, the Network 
hopes to keep Maryland at the forefront of health and 
environmental policy.

For more information, contact: 
Rebecca Ruggles • rebeccaruggles@verizon.net

mailto:rebeccaruggles%40verizon.net?subject=
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In September, the Maryland Chapter of the American 
Academy of Pediatrics enrolled five practices and over 
10,000 children in the Reach Out and Read Program.  
These practices will now have the ability to discuss early 
literacy with parents as well as giving a new book at well 
visits to children ranging in age from six months to five 
years.  The new practices expand the role of Reach Out 
and Read in Maryland to Allegany, Montgomery, Prince 
George’s and Wicomico County.

Reach Out and Read (ROR) is a national, non-profit or-
ganization that promotes early literacy by making books 
a routine part of pediatric care. ROR trains doctors and 
nurses to advise parents about the importance of read-
ing aloud to their children. By building on the unique re-
lationship between parents and medical providers, ROR 
helps families and communities encourage early   liter-
acy skills so children enter school prepared for success 
in reading. Many children who fail in school start out 
with reading difficulties.  Research has shown that fami-
lies served by Reach Out and Read read together more 
often, and their children enter kindergarten with larger 
vocabularies, stronger language skills, and a six-month 
developmental edge.

The Pediatricians in the newly enrolled sites were excit-
ed to be able to bring this evidence-based program to 
their practice and can’t wait to get started handing out 
the books to their patients.

The Maryland Chapter AAP is able to offer this program 
to new sites thanks to a grant from the Department 
of Health and Mental Hygiene and State Department 
of Education, through the Race to the Top effort.  The 
grant will allow us to provide the Reach Out and Read 
Program to 75,000 low-income children between now 
and December 31, 2015. 

5 Maryland 
Pediatric Practices 
Enroll in Reach 
Out and Read

Nearly half of the infant crib deaths and two-thirds 

of bassinet deaths reported to CPSC each year are 

suffocations from a baby being placed on top of pillows 

and thick quilts or because of overcrowding in baby’s 

sleep environment.

•	 Always place baby on back to sleep

•	 Use a crib that meets current CPSC standards

•	 Keep pillows, quilts, comforters and cushions out of 

baby’s crib, bassinet or play yard

•	 Use a firm, tight-fitting mattress

•	 Positioning devices are unnecessary and can be 

deadly

•	 For warmth, dress baby in footed pajamas

English resource: 

http://www.cpsc.gov/nsn/bareisbest.pdf

Spanish resource: 

http://www.cpsc.gov/nsn/bareisbestsp.pdf

Crib Safety: Beyond Back to Sleep

If your practice does not currently use the Reach 

Out and Read Program and you would like more 

information, please contact Lynne Peters, Program 

Manager, at 410-878-9704 or lynne@mdaap.org.

http://www.cpsc.gov/nsn/bareisbest.pdf 
http://www.cpsc.gov/nsn/bareisbestsp.pdf
mailto:lynne%40mdaap.org?subject=
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Congenital cytomegalovirus (CMV) infection is the most 
common environmental cause of hearing loss in young 
children, accounting for about 21% of all hearing loss at 
birth and approximately 25% of hearing loss in children 
by age 4 years. CMV is also a leading cause of neurological 
disability. The prevalence of congenital CMV infection world-
wide is estimated at 7 per 1,000 live births, suggesting that 
there are 30,000-40,000 infants born with congenital CMV 
infection annually in the United States, and approximately 
8,000 of these children will subsequently develop senso-
rineural hearing loss and/or permanent central nervous 
system defects. Sensorineural hearing loss is the most 
common sequelae of CMV infection. 

Babies with CMV infection may present at birth with 
generalized petechiae, direct hyperbilirubinemia, hepato-
splenomegaly, purpuric rash, microcephaly, seizures, focal 
or general neurologic deficits, retinitis and intracranial calci-
fications. However, 90-95% of babies with congenital CMV 
infection will have no clinically apparent symptoms at birth. 
Since the majority of infected newborns have no clinically 
apparent disease at birth, most congenital CMV infections 
go unnoticed in the nursery.

Most children with congenital CMV infection do not 
develop hearing loss. Babies with symptomatic CMV infec-
tion are more likely to develop hearing loss. Between 30-65% 
of symptomatic babies will develop hearing loss, compared 
to 15-22% of asymptomatic babies. Of those babies with 
congenital CMV infection who will develop hearing loss, 
about half will have hearing loss at birth and be identifi-
able by newborn hearing screening.  The onset of hearing 
loss in the other half will be delayed, and they will be missed 
by newborn hearing screening. The hearing loss develops 
over the first 5-7 years of life and will be progressive in about 
half of the affected children.  Hearing loss due to congenital 
CMV infection does not have a pathognomonic audiometric  
configuration, it may fluctuate, and it is variable in sever-
ity. Hearing loss due to CMV may be unilateral or bilateral 
and the severity of the loss may range from unilateral high 
frequency losses (4-8 kHz frequencies only) to profound 
bilateral losses.

CMV infection is classified as a Class A (High) Risk Factor by 
the Joint Committee on Infant Hearing (JCIH).  CMV exposed 
babies are at such high risk for later onset sensorineural 

loss that the JCIH and the AAP recommend that babies 
with known CMV exposure, even those that pass newborn 
hearing screening, should be carefully monitored for hearing 
status throughout childhood. The usual recommendation is 
for a diagnostic evaluation including an ABR by 3 months 
of age, re-evaluation every 3 months until 18 months of 
age and then yearly re-evaluations until school age.  In ad-
dition, parents should be encouraged to observe their child 
for signs that hearing may be changing, i.e., not hearing the 
dog barking, turning up the volume of the television, etc. 
Parents and health care providers should select communica-
tion methods that accommodate changing hearing loss and,  
when considering hearing aids, choose those with the most 
flexible gain. Interestingly, although there is a significant cor-
relation between hearing loss and inner ear abnormalities 
on CT scan in both symptomatic and asymptomatic babies 
with CMV, most children with CMV-related hearing loss who 
receive cochlear implants do benefit from them. 

Since CMV infection is such a serious risk factor for hearing 
loss and neurological sequelae, and since CMV infection is 
often not clinically apparent, it would be useful to know the 
CMV status on all babies. The diagnosis of CMV infection 
can only be made in the first 3 weeks of life by detecting the 
virus (or viral DNA) in the urine, saliva or blood of the baby.  
Antibody testing cannot document an active infection. 
Some programs test all babies not passing hearing 
screening for CMV, but that does not detect the 50% of 
babies who will develop later onset CMV related hearing 
loss. The low sensitivity of CMV testing in blood spots has 
precluded including CMV in routine newborn screening. 

Congenital CMV, Hearing Loss and the Role of the Pediatrician

Adapted from original work by Rachael Plotkin, M.A (Gallaudet University) and Jennifer Reesman, Ph.D. 
(Kennedy Krieger Institute & Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine)

continued on page 9
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However, detection of CMV in saliva is much more sensitive 

and a simple inexpensive point of service test using cheek 

swab samples is promising. 

Since about 80% of babies with congenital CMV infection 

grow up healthy, asymptomatic congenital CMV infection is 

usually not treated. However, evidence is accumulating that 

the antiviral drug, ganciclovir, may prevent hearing loss and 

poor developmental outcomes in symptomatic infants with 

central nervous system involvement. However, ganciclovir is 

not yet licensed for this purpose, has serious side effects and 

has only been tested in children with severe symptoms from 

congenital CMV infection. 

Although most children with congenital CMV appear 

clinically normal at birth, they are still at risk for neurodevel-

opmental as well as audiological sequelae. The presence of 

sensorineural hearing loss at birth does not correlate with 

long-term cognitive outcomes. Neurological data suggests 

that children with clinically “silent” congenital CMV infec-

tion rarely have severe central nervous system impairment, 

although some have deficits in fine motor coordination 

and motor speed relative to controls. In contrast, children 

with symptomatic congenital CMV are more likely to have a 

poor neurodevelopmental outcome. Microcephaly and cho-

rioretinitis are highly correlated with a poor neurodevelop-

mental prognosis. In several studies, only 29% of children 

with symptomatic congenital CMV infection had a normal 

cognitive outcome (IQ of >90), although 54% had an IQ>70. 

For the practicing pediatrician, in the medical home, there 

are several important take-home messages regarding 

CMV infection and the role of the pediatrician in improv-

ing the eventual developmental trajectory of the child with 

congenital CMV. First, it is very important that these babies 

have their newborn hearing screening test. This serves as 

a first tier screen of hearing and as a baseline.  If the baby 

does not pass the initial hearing screen, they need prompt 

and complete audiological evaluation so that intervention 

can begin early enough for optimal outcome. Since the hear-

ing loss may be progressive, the baseline is important. These 

babies will require ongoing audiological assessment and 

monitoring of treatment.  Second, if the baby does pass 

the initial newborn hearing screen, appropriate audiologi-

cal monitoring at regular intervals for later onset hearing 

loss is essential to prompt detection and intervention to 

promote optimal developmental and language outcomes. 

In addition to regular physiological testing, parents should 

be encouraged to observe their child for signs that hearing 

is changing or deteriorating. Third, for the child with CMV, 

the pediatrician’s role extends to monitoring both hearing 

and neurocognitive development beyond early infancy. 

Collaborating with a developmental specialist may be 

helpful, and timely referral for more in-depth developmental 

or neuropsychological assessment is another important 

aspect of the medical care of the child with a history of 

congenital CMV infection, given the increased risk of poor 

neurocognitive outcome.

Congenital CMV, Hearing Loss and the Role of the Pediatrician continued from page 8
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Autism Speaks’ mission is to change the future for all 

who struggle with autism spectrum disorders. There 

is still a lot we don’t know about autism and so much 

more we need to do. Without further scientific research, 

an understanding of this complex disorder will not be 

possible. The more we know about the triggers and bio-

logical causes of autism, the better equipped we are to 

design interventions that can target the specific chal-

lenges associated with the disorder.  

While we work to change the future, we are also 

committed to addressing the daily struggles people 

with autism, their families and caregivers face today. 

Autism Speaks’ Family Services team is proud that half 

of its members are parents of people with autism. Team 

member Lindsay Naeder says, “It gives us a huge advan-

tage when we talk with the hundreds families who call 

us each month that do not know where to turn for help. 

Parents immediately feel a sense of comfort, knowing 

you may have gone through a similar experience.”

The team supports families by connecting them to re-

sources and information, enabling them to make in-

formed decisions. Information is a powerful tool; it can 

lead to dramatic improvement in the outcome and qual-

ity of life of an individual with autism. The Family Servic-

es team is providing a vital link for those who are living 

with autism today.

100 Day Tool Kit For Families With 
A Newly Diagnosed Child

The  Autism Speaks 100 Day Kit, 

http://www.autismspeaks.org/ 

family-services/tool-kits/manual-

de-los-100-d%C3%ADas Manual de 

los 100 Dias, and the http://www.autismspeaks.org/

family-services/tool-kits/asperger-syndrome-and-high-

functioning-autism-tool-kit Asperger Syndrome/High 

Functioning Autism Tool Kit were created specifically 

for families with a newly diagnosed child to make the 

best possible use of the 100 days following their child’s 

diagnosis of autism. Families whose children have been 

diagnosed in the last 6 months may request a compli-

mentary hard copy of the 100 Day Kit or the AS/HFA 

Tool Kit by calling 888-AUTISM2 (888-288-4762) or En 

Espanol at 888-772-9050 and request a Kit through the 

Autism Response Team. 

Anyone can download the 100 Day Kit for free! You 

can view a web-version of each section by clicking on 

the links below. Click http://events.autismspeaks.org/

site/c.jqLTI1OxGlF/b.6555645/k.7B3C/100_Day_Kit_

Download_Request/apps/ka/ct/contactus.asp?c=jqLTI-

1OxGlF&b=6555645&en=9qIMJTMrF9LQIWNrH9JJLP

PsEaLII0PGLcIHJTOyHaJRI9NQE here to download the 

entire kit.

“Living with autism is often accompanied by a 
profound sense of isolation and helplessness, for the 
affected individual as well as the immediate family. 
It is important that families can connect with us, 
quickly get the information they need, and recognize 
the power of their own advocacy.”

- Marianne Sullivan, Assistant Director of 
National Outreach and Resources

Resources For All Ages

The Autism Speaks online http://www.autismspeaks.org/
family-services/resource-guide Resource Guide is one of 
the largest databases of autism resources in the country 
with more than 25,000 entries and information from all 

Living with Autism
Autism Speaks Offers Resources, Tool Kits and Support 

to Help Manage the Day-to-Day Challenges 

By Marianne Sullivan, RN, MN, Assistant Director of 
National Outreach and Resources, Autism Speaks

continued on page 11
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Emotional Health Committee

The Emotional Health Committee of the Maryland Chapter 
AAP has launched the BI-PED project (Brief Interventions in 
Mental Health for Pediatric Practitioners) which is located 
on the Maryland Chapter AAP website.  The BI-PED project 
has been developed to provide “support” to pediatric 
providers.  The material on the website consists of multiple 
modules of brief mental health interventions that primary 
care practitioners can use when dealing with children and 
families. Topics include discipline, behavior modification, 
family communication problems, sleep problems, habit 
disorders, enuresis and encopresis. Strategies for deal-
ing with ADHD, depression and anxiety are also included.  
There is a template for conducting a comprehensive be-
havioral evaluation and a review of the D-TECKT, a mental 
health tool developed by the Emotional Health Commit-
tee to help clinicians organize their thinking after taking 
a behavioral history.  There are also materials on motiva-
tional interviewing, billing for mental health services and 
a module on how to integrate behavioral interventions 
into practice.  Links are provided for practitioners looking 
for mental health screening tools and for parents seeking 
information about mental health problems. 

Video modules are being added that will focus on the “15 
minute mental health assessment” and early identification 
of autism.

The materials are also being used to teach pediatric 
residents in several Maryland-based training programs 
and have been presented nationally at the Society for 
Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics.

The committee consists of professionals from the fields of 
behavioral/developmental pediatrics, general pediatrics, 
child psychiatry and  psychology.  Committee members 
include faculty from the University of Maryland  and Johns 
Hopkins Medical Centers as well as practitioners in com-
munity primary care.

Comments and questions can be forwarded to: 
Ken Tellerman M.D., Chairman of the Emotional Health 
Committee at ktpedmd@aol.com

My Advocacy Rotation at the 
MDAAP Chapter

My experience working at the MDAAP Chapter during 
my advocacy rotation as a Pediatric resident has been 
a very memorable and meaningful one. I had minimal 
exposure to child advocacy, other than working with 
children in my day-to–day job, so working alongside 
Paula Minsk and members of the MDAAP was 
eye-opening as to what advocacy really entailed in the 
grand scheme of things.

I was fortunate enough to be involved in the plan-
ning stages of a new Childhood Asthma Regional QI 
Learning Collaborative, a quality improvement project 
to improve asthma care in the pediatric primary care 
setting. This project involved primary care pediatri-
cians and their practices in Maryland, DC and Virginia. 
I was involved in meetings and conference calls to 
help develop an infrastructure, as well as staffing to 
act as coaches to help these practices develop their QI 
modules.

Prior to starting this rotation, I had not realized 
the amount of time and effort,  and the number of 
meetings and phone calls that had to be made to get a 
quality improvement project up and running. Another 
factor that made me have great respect for the MDAAP 
was how they applied for grants to obtain funding, so 
that we could help children in MD, DC and Virginia with 
this project.

I would definitely recommend this rotation to other res-
idents who wish to be exposed to the various aspects 
of advocacy. Through collaborative and creative 
programming with other public and private agencies 
throughout Maryland, MDAAP continues to be an 
agent of positive change in the lives of children, and I 
am grateful that I was given the opportunity to be a part 
of that positive change agent, even though it was just 
for one month. 

Dr. Tamanna Ratti, Pediatric Resident • Sinai Hospital

over the United States.  Searchable by state or by zip code, 
resources are organized in over 35 categories. A http://
www.autismspeaks.org/family-services/resource-library 
Resource Library offers an online library that provides 
a variety of autism information and reference materials 
including books, blogs, catalogs, and tool kits as well as 
resources for Spanish-speaking families.

Living with Autism continued from page 10
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This Memorandum is intended to be a summary of the 

legislative issues and activities that are actively under 

consideration and/or the subject of MDAAP activity 

during the last few months.  Please feel free to contact 

me should you have any questions or concerns. 

(pmetz@schwartzmetz.com) 

Health Care Reform Implementation

Maryland continues to move forward aggressively on 

the implementation of federal health care reform.  On 

September 27th, the Governor’s Council of Health Care 

Reform selected Maryland’s benchmark plan.   The State 

selected one of the State employees’ health benefit 

plans as the benchmark.  This selection is in line with 

comments that MDAAP submitted to the essential 

health benefits advisory committee regarding the need 

to ensure coverage of services essential to the health 

care needs of children, including habilitative services, 

etc.   The benchmark plan that was chosen provides 

the best coverage of those services for which MDAAP 

expressed concern.  While other carriers in Maryland’s 

exchange will have some flexibility around benefit 

design, that flexibility will be required to be relatively 

similar to the benchmark plan.   The selection of the 

benchmark plan is only the most recent action in the 

process of implementation.   Much work remains to 

be done.

Minor Tanning Issue

Dr. Bernard Cohen testified on behalf of MDAAP 

before a DHMH Advisory Committee – the Children’s 

Environmental Health and Protection Advisory 

Committee (CEHPAC) – on Tuesday, September 18th.  

CEHPAC has been asked by Health Secretary Joshua 

Sharfstein to consider changes to the present “parental 

consent” rules which allow a minor to frequent a 

commercial tanning salon.  In 2008, the Maryland 

General Assembly provided that minors could continue 

to visit such salons only with a parent’s consent.  Efforts 

to ban minor tanning all together failed on a 5 to 5 vote 

in the 2012 General Assembly Session and, in light of this 

inaction by the Legislature, Secretary Sharfstein 

is considering regulations to tighten the present 

parental consent provision. It appears that the Advisory 

Committee will consider additional provisions to 

the Maryland consent form including:  (1) specific 

information concerning the dangers of indoor tanning, 

including the increased risk of cancer, including 

melanoma, as well as (2) providing that the consent 

forms must be executed on each occasion (rather than 

a blanket consent) that the minor seeks to visit the 

salon.  If an effective consent form can be implemented,  

the Chapter’s objectives will largely be accomplished, 

especially in light of the fact that an outright ban 

through legislation is highly unlikely.

Crib Bumper Pad Ban

Dr. Scott Krugman testified before the Administrative, 

Executive and Legislative Review (AELR) Committee 

on Tuesday October 2nd in support of the DHMH’s 

proposed regulations that would ban the sale of 

crib baby bumpers in the State of Maryland.  These 

regulations are the culmination of an extensive review 

process that included public comment solicitation and 

the appointment of an advisory committee to review and 

evaluate the scientific evidence relative to safety issues 

and crib bumpers.  Dr. Tina Cheng represented MDAAP 

on that advisory committee which recommended that a 

ban be established.  Nationally, the AAP has established 

a strong evidence-based record relative to the safety 

issues that use of these bumpers raise with respect to 

safe sleep for young infants. The manufacturers have 

argued that bumpers that meet newly published 

manufacturing standards should be permitted to be 

sold in the State.  The proposed regulations grant 

the Secretary the authority to consider new standards 

and modify the ban accordingly.  The manufacturers 

do not believe this discretionary authority to be 

sufficient and have sought to hold the regulations to 

force their amendment to explicitly incorporate the 

new ASTM standards. Dr. Krugman, on behalf of MDAAP 

and consistent with AAP policy, opposed weakening 

the ban and continued to argue that making the 

bumpers safer does not make an inherently dangerous 

product safe.   

Legislative Report - Pam Metz Kasemeyer

continued on page 13
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Primary Care Issues

A meeting of the “Primary Care Coalition” was convened 

on September 5th.  The Coalition includes MedChi, the 

Maryland Chapter of the Academy of Pediatrics, Family 

Physicians of Maryland, the Maryland Section of the 

American College of Physicians, the Mid-Atlantic 

Association of Community Health Centers and the 

Maryland Hospital Association.  The Coalition discussed 

a collective response to the pharmacists’ efforts to 

expand their authority to administer immunizations; 

DHMH’s behavioral health integration reform efforts 

and the implications for primary care; the experience 

to date with the various PCMH programs; and recently 

proposed regulations that increase the cost of a “letter 

of exception” for performing CLIA-waived “excepted 

tests.”  The coalition will continue to meet periodically 

as there are issues of commonality amongst primary 

care providers.

AELR Committee – Other Issues

DHMH proposed regulations that would dramatically 

increase licensure fees for ambulatory surgical facili-

ties as well as the “letters of exception” for CLIA-waived 

tests.  The regulations proposed an increase in fees of 

more than 540% for ambulatory surgical centers and 

300% for “letters of exception.” The efforts to have these 

regulations “held” were successful and AELR has asked 

the Budget Committees to review the regulations given 

their reference in the 2012 budget analysis.  It remains a 

work in progress. 

Child Maltreatment Issues

Two issues of interest regarding child maltreatment 

have been under active discussion this interim. The 

Department of Human Resources (DHR) was charged 

with forming an “Alternative Response” stakeholder 

workgroup to work on the design and implementation 

of the system that was authorized through legislation 

last session. The process is moving along positively and 

DHR has been very responsive to MDAAP and other 

stakeholder input. Similarly, DHR proactively contacted 

MDAAP and ACOG to work on language related to 

the federal CAPTA language that mandates states 

implement programs and reporting requirements for 

substance-exposed infants and those with suspected 

fetal alcohol syndrome. DHR sponsored legislation in 

the 2012 session was unsuccessful, in part due to the 

provider community’s concerns with the language and 

approach of the legislation. DHR has solicited input to 

reshape legislation for the coming Session.  While the 

final version of the legislation will not be available until 

closer to the Session, DHR was very responsive to MDAAP 

input and addressed most if not all of our concerns.  

Critical Congenital Heart Disorder (CCHD) Screening

Proposed regulations that establish mandatory 

screening for CCHD were published in the September 

28th edition of the Maryland Register.  The proposed 

regulations will be reviewed and MDAAP will submit 

comments as appropriate prior to the October 28th 

public comment deadline.  

Home Births:

The DHMH workgroup on Certified Professional 

Midwives and Home Births met again on August 23rd 

and September 20th.  Dr. Dulkerian, on behalf of MDAAP 

along with the representative from ACOG and the 

Maryland Hospital Associations provided presentations 

to the workgroup on safety issues related to home 

births.  The workgroup continues to be challenging but 

progress is being made. There will be one more meeting 

of the workgroup with a report to the General Assembly 

by December 1.  

Lead Testing

DHMH has solicited comment on whether Maryland 

should lower its threshold for lead exposure with 

respect to mandatory referral for services.   It is an issue 

without easy answers.  MDAAP is preparing a response 

to the solicitation and will submit it to the Department 

by the end of the week.  The response will include a 

range of issues that are relevant to the Department’s 

assessment of how to proceed as opposed to a specific 

recommendation for action.  It will reflect the varied 

input of various members who have been actively 

involved in the identification and treatment of children 

with lead exposure.

Legislative Report continued from page 12
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For Your Information!

The ALF brings together the leadership of state chapters 
and national councils, sections and committees. While the 
ALF has five primary aims (draw upon elected leadership 
to advise and make recommendations to the Board of 
Directors; promote dialogue and debate on key issues; 
facilitate communication and networking;  provide an 
integrated forum for AAP policy development, educa-
tion and advocacy functions; and to offer professional 
leadership training for attendees), there is by far, one 
primary purpose. That is to provide a forum for member-
ship to have a say in and shape organizational priorities 

with regard to the practice of pediatrics, child advocacy, 
healthcare financing, professional education and AAP 
operations. Simply put, the ALF is the American Academy 
of Pediatrics process through which you can change from 
being a passive member to an AAP member that can 
potentially influence any and all aspects of the state and 
national AAP.

Surely, there is something that must bug you about the 
AAP.  Surely, there are times you must wonder: what is the 
AAP thinking about; why did the AAP make certain moves 

Grants of up to $12,000 will be awarded on a competitive 
basis to pediatricians to plan or pilot innovative communi-
ty-based child health initiatives that will ensure all children, 
especially underserved children, have medical homes and 
access to specific health services not otherwise available. 
Priority is given to projects that will be serving commu-
nities with the greatest health disparities. A pediatrician 
must lead the project and be significantly involved in pro-
posal development and project activities. Post-Residency 
Training Fellows also are eligible to apply for these grants. 
Grantees must be national and chapter members in good 
standing.

Applications for projects that focus on American Indian/
Alaska Native children, projects that aim to reduce second-
hand smoke exposure, and projects to improve access to 
immunizations for children who are most likely to experi-
ence barriers also are encouraged.

Grants of up to $3,000 will be awarded on a competitive 
basis for residents to plan or implement community-based 

child health initiatives. Resident projects must include 
planning activities or demonstrate completed planning 
activities, and may include implementation activities. To 
ensure project completion, residents who are in their 1st 
or 2nd year of residency on the application submission due 
date are eligible to apply; 3rd-year residents may apply as 
coapplicants, or as primary applicants if they will be chief 
resident in their 4th year. Grantees must be national and 
chapter members in good standing.

Help with proposal development is available. For more 
information visit www.aap.org/catch, write to catch@aap.
org, or call 800/433-9016, ext 4916 or 847/434-4916.

Descriptions of previously awarded grants are at the Com-
munity Pediatrics grants database. Join more than 1,300 
pediatricians who, through their CATCH grant projects, 
have learned that local child health problems can be solved 
locally, often using local resources.

One pediatrician can make a difference!

Call for Proposals

CATCH Planning Grants, Implementation Grants 
and Resident Grants

Applications available November 1, 2012 

Submissions due January 31, 2013 

Applicants notified June 2013

AAP ANNUAL LEADERSHIP FORUM (ALF):  
MARCH 14-17, 2013; SCHAUMBURG, ILLINOIS – What happens at the ALF meetings?

By: David Turkewitz, MD, FAAP (York) AAP District III Chapter Forum Management Committee Representative

continued on page 15
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or establish certain policies; does the AAP listen to 
membership; does the AAP value its members.

Do you have a request that the AAP develop a policy 
position or take action on a particular issue? Do you 
want the AAP to consider a new program or activity or 
reconsider a current program or activity? Is there an 
aspect of AAP operations that you want changed?

If so, here are the steps to follow:

1.	 Put your request down in writing 

2.	 Contact me (dturkewitz@wellspan.org). I am your 
AAP District III Chapter Forum Management 
Committee representative. My job is to: help you 
sort out if a similar resolution has already been 
presented; assist you in submitting your resolution 
in the required format; present your resolution for 
PA Chapter and District III support (support is needed 
to assure the resolution will be considered at the 
ALF); facilitate ALF operations; provide post-ALF 
feedback on your resolution; and help you track 
adopted resolutions.  

3.	 The resolution deadline is December 1, 2012 so ACT 
NOW.  Late resolutions may be considered but 
additional hurdles must be passed to get them on 
the 2013 ALF resolution list.

You can find more details about the ALF by checking out 
the AAP website and following the links to 

My AAP  Leadership Programs  Annual Leadership 
Forum.  You can find more details about submitting 
resolutions by checking out the AAP website and 
follow the links to My AAP  Chapters & Districts 
Resolutions  Submitting Resolutions.

Save the Date! AAP Annual Leadership Forum
continued from page 12
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